
Highlights of the Facilities and Transportation Committee Meeting of April 19, 2016 
 
COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION:  The Committee recommends approval of the I-
880 Integrated Corridor Management Memorandum of Understanding by the City 
Council. 
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HIGHLIGHTS 
 
1. CALL TO ORDER 
 
Mayor Pauline Cutter called the meeting to order at 5:07 p.m.  
 
1.A. Attendance 
 
Committee members present:  Mayor Pauline Cutter, Councilmember Corina Lopez, Vice 
Mayor Ursula Reed 
 
City staff present:   Recreation & Human Services Manager Breyana Brandt, Senior 
Traffic Engineer Reh-Lin Chen, Engineering & Transportation Director Keith Cooke, 
Administrative Services Manager Kirsten Foley, Business Development Manager Jeff 
Kay, Library Manager Bill Sherwood, Principal Engineer Michael Stella, City Engineer 
Nick Thom, City Manager Chris Zapata  
 
Public Present:  Sarah Burnworth of Metropolitan Transportation Commission (MTC), 
Emily Van Wagner of MTC 
 
1.B. Announcements 
 
None.  
 
2. DISCUSSION ITEMS 

 



2.A. Discussion Regarding I-880 Integrated Corridor Management (ICM) 
 
Sara Burnworth, MTC Project Manager for the I-880 Integrated Corridor Management 
(ICM) project presented information and the following updates: 

 Project is underway on the north segment of the corridor; 

 Currently in the final design phase and staff will answer any questions as the 
MOU is circulated for approval; 

 Provided context for implementation of the strategy; and 

 Presentation is to provide a general overview of the ICM and next steps. 
 
I-80 Smart Corridor will go live in June and the 101 Smart Corridor will be soon 
thereafter.  The I-880 ICM will focus on arterial traffic management.  Stakeholders 
agreed on Coordinated Arterial Incident Management strategy for initial implementation 
for the northern segment of the project area.  The central segment which encompasses 
all of San Leandro is anticipated to be funded in 2018.  Purpose of the project is to 
manage the traffic that naturally diverts to City streets during a freeway incident and 
then route diverted motorists back to freeway as soon as possible to minimize impact to 
City streets.  The current project limit is along the I-880 corridor from I-980 to Davis 
Street.  MTC is coordinating construction with AC Transit BRT and will initiate a funding 
agreement with AC Transit to facilitate work needed. 
 
MTC will purchase and install Intelligent Transportation System (ITS) equipment. The 
property and maintenance of equipment will be the responsibility of either Caltrans or 
the City, depending on equipment’s location in right of way.  Caltrans will have access 
to the equipment during emergency scenarios and City will have control remainder of 
the time. 
 
Mayor Cutter: Will San Leandro Boulevard will be used as an alternate route? 
 
S. Burnworth: Purpose of both parallel routes depends on the traffic on either arterial 
(considerations for alternate routes currently are the Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) project on 
East 14th and truck restrictions in the San Leandro Boulevard tunnel).   
 
Mayor Cutter: Asked that the MTC make recommendation to Caltrans to speed up the 
street repair on East 14th Street in San Leandro (currently scheduled around 2022). 
 
S. Burnworth anticipates start of construction in late 2016 and completion of the project 
in late 2017.  This schedule aligns with BRT’s project schedule.  The project is 95% 
complete for design and Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) is to be circulated 
soon. 
 
A few key points in the MOU:  Caltrans has responsibility over system operations during 
incident conditions, based on pre-approved incident response plans approved by the 
stakeholders (which will adjust by input/by incident).  During non-incident conditions, 
system operations will be controlled by the City, which is approximately 95% of the time.  



Typical signal equipment and cameras will be maintained by the City as part of its usual 
inventory within the City’s right-of-way.   
 
The trailblazer signs (specialty signs) are the responsibility of MTC and therefore will be 
maintained by MTC. 
 
MTC is currently putting funding in place for construction contracts.   They will also 
make available fact sheets/website addresses for the Town Hall Meeting on May 9, 

2016.  S. Burnworth showed appreciation to K. Cooke and R. Chen for their involvement 
in the project. 
 
Mayor Cutter:  How long will the video/audio be stored?   Concern – Public Record - 
What kind of information will be recorded (video detection or surveillance)? 
 
S. Burnworth:  Since it will be the property of the City, it will be whatever City policy is in 
place for current cameras.  K. Cooke added that the City has approximately 24 existing 
cameras that record and that data is written over every 72 hours. 
 
C. Zapata:  What is the estimated cost for maintaining the equipment?  Is there an 
Outreach component to the project?  Advised MTC that there will two Town Hall 
Meetings, dates, times, locales TBD.  Is there an opportunity for fiber and/or to expand 
Lit San Leandro? 
 
K. Cooke:  Cost is the typical maintenance cost as with current equipment.  Delta for 
this is negligible.  City coordinates use of fiber on both East 14th and Davis Streets.  
There is a potential for Lit San Leandro on Doolittle Drive. 
 
K. Cooke: Advised Committee Members that MOU will be on a future Council Agenda 
as a consent item for approval.  K. Cooke requested and received the Facilities and 
Transportation Committee’s concurrence on recommending for approval of the I-880 
ICM MOU by the City Council. 
 
2.B. Discussion Regarding A/V Equipment Upgrade & Library Flooring & 

Furnishings Project 
 
N. Thom gave a presentation of desired audio visual (A/V) equipment that the Library and 
Recreation Staff provided for the Karp/Estudillo Rooms at the Main Library and Titan 
Room at the Marina Community Center (MCC). 
 
Mayor Cutter suggested a smaller project, lower cost or a phased project be considered. 
 
Vice Mayor Reed asked if the list of desired items came from the Library Commission.   
 
B. Sherwood said the library commission hasn’t yet been involved in the project. 
 



Vice Mayor Reed asked if this project was once limited to only a sound system. 
 
K. Cooke: Project was listed as A/V equipment and staff now seeks detailed direction. 
 
Vice Mayor Reed proposed doing in stages with sound systems as first priority. 
 
Mayor Cutter suggested that MCC needs list is likely in response to rental needs. 
 
Councilmember Lopez stated that we need to consider budget pressures, do the project 
in stages, and agrees that sound systems are a priority. 
 
Mayor Cutter suggested that the AV equipment at the Senior Community Center is a 
good model for this project but that we need to ensure we have lapel microphone 
capabilities. 
 
C. Zapata:  We will revise scope to phase work with audio first and come back to 
Facilities Committee. 
 
Mayor Cutter asked if the MCC Titan room is frequently rented to outside groups. 
 
B. Brandt:  Facility is frequently rented to the business community. Priority is to have 
basic but professional grade audio equipment to accommodate business conferences 
and other activities at this facility.   
 
Mayor Cutter asked if we have Wi-Fi available at the MCC. 
 
K. Cooke indicated that a separate project is underway to provide Wi-Fi. 
 
B Sherwood said the Library also has a goal of hosting a variety of professional and 
public meetings. 
 
Vice Mayor Reed suggested soliciting involvement of the Library Commission in 
prioritization of A/V improvements. 
 
N. Thom gave an update on the Main Library Carpet project and its companion project for 
furniture that will be funded by the San Leandro Public Library Foundation (SLPLF).  
Library Foundation has hired Group 4 Architecture to provide selection of patterns and 
fabrics for the furniture and carpet.   Work will proceed in June to coordinate with 
manufacturer’s release of latest colors.  Carpet will be installed in December. 
 
Vice Mayor Reed asked if the Library Commission will be involved in picking out 
pattern/colors.   
 



B. Sherwood said the Library Director is on the Board of SLPLF and coordinates Library 
Commission activities and as such, will provide input to staff on patterns and colors of 
furniture. 
 
C Zapata asked if the Facilities Committee want to have a role in selecting carpet? 
 
K. Cooke:  We can bring recommended options to Facilities Committee for review that will 
include phased approach and emphasis on audio equipment.  Commission and 
Foundation to participate in selection of materials. 
 
Vice Mayor Reed:  Would prefer to have the Library-Historical Commission give input. 
 
Mayor Cutter:  Agrees that the Library-Historical Commission should be consulted and 
suggested that portable sound system be considered for use until the AV project is 
constructed.  K. Cooke will look into purchase of a portable system. 
 
2.C. Discussion Regarding CIP Project Initiation/Public Input 
 
N. Thom presented an outline of the Capital Improvement Program (CIP) process and 
then discussed two proposed questionnaires which solicit project input and ideas from the 
public and staff/elected officials. 
 
Vice Mayor Reed suggested removing reference to budget amount from public flyer.  
Reed supported asking the public to rank facilities from most important to least important, 
but thinks that collecting opinions on the condition of facilities could create unwieldy 
amount and range of survey data. 
 
Mayor Cutter discussed value of public opinion regarding condition and not just rank of 
library and other facilities, but agreed that collecting subjective data can be problematic.  
 
Group agreed to proceed with only asking for rank of facilities from the public and 
providing a space for written comments and suggestions. 
 
C. Zapata: Suggests doing outreach effort in different languages.   
 
Vice Mayor Reed emphasized that text must be straightforward if it will be translated to 
other languages. 
 
Mayor Cutter asked when our LED streetlight conversion will be complete. 
 
C. Zapata:  The LED project is targeted to be complete by the end of the year. 
 
Mayor Cutter: Suggested that the last question on the staff flyer be reworded to ask for 
the name of the person submitting the request.  She also asked how will CIP selection 
process for the next budget work?   



 
N. Thom:  In fall 2016, the Council will receive a spreadsheet with project and scores and 
score weights as suggested by CIP Committee as well as a document with project details.   
 
Mayor Cutter: Suggested clearly identifying projects as year 1, year 2, etc. when they are 
part of a multi-year project. 
 
N Thom:  Will work to make project names more informative and uniform. 
 
2.D. Project Updates  01:12:30 
 
K. Cooke provided the following update: 

 Construction ready to start on Thrasher Park.  

 Siempre Verde Park project progressing well. 

 Paving near completion on San Leandro Boulevard; setting of manhole covers 
and striping to be done in coming weeks.   

 
Vice Mayor Reed: For artistic details on overpasses at Marina Boulevard and Davis 
Street, wasn’t the plan to include cherries and butterflies on overpass fencing? 
 
K. Cooke: Went with a simpler pattern which cost less.  This modification was brought to 
Council.   
 
C. Zapata: Bottom portion lacks contrast.  Possible to enhance with colors or other 
artistic treatment?   
 
K. Cooke: Still working on landscape package with ACTC, could potentially work in 
color.   
 
Mayor Cutter: Community expecting to see trees in the landscaping and if there’s no 
budget for it, need to supplant with shrubs, etc. so that new landscape is green. 
 
C. Zapata: Suggests going to Council to supplement landscaping. 
 
C. Zapata: Briefed Committee on non-PW projects: working with SLUSD on Farrelly 
Pool, Aquatics Facility at Manor, Boys & Girls Club and Chabot Park.  Existing 
fiberglass problem at Farrelly Pool will cost $75K to repair.  Zapata asked school to 
partner with the City on repairs since it is School’s facility and City’s programs.  This 
item is scheduled for Council review in May in order to offer programming for this 
summer.   
 
Mayor Cutter: To C. Zapata, need to ask questions.  Facilities are old, with City 
contributing one-time, MOU should be specific in City’s responsibility. 
 
2.E. Discussion Regarding Future Agenda Items 



 
Cutter:  When will roundabout construction (at MacArthur and Superior) begin? Cutter 
heard that community can redesign, but not the case.  Wants to relay that to the 
community.  Fall Community Meeting to be scheduled.   
 
N. Thom:  Construction expected to begin at end of 2016.  
 
Vice Mayor Reed:  Knows that a lot of her constituents will ask for traffic calming, so 
would be helpful to have information before her Town Hall Meeting. 
 
C. Zapata:  For the 5/16/2016 Council meeting – Item for approval - $250K for community 
wide traffic calming.  Some streets need it and some don’t.  How to do it fairly for the 
community?  Best way to proceed?   
 
K. Cooke:  Perhaps look at project as streetscape project, and rank same way as traffic 
calming.   
 
Mayor Cutter:  Delineators on San Leandro Boulevard at West Broadmoor near Oakland 
border – wants staff to put it on the CIP list. 
 
3. PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
None. 
  
4. COMMITTEE MEMBER COMMENTS 
 
None. 
 
5. ADJOURN 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 6:37 p.m. 
 


